
STAFF MEETING MINUTES  
LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

COUNTY-CITY BUILDING
ROOM 113 - BILL LUXFORD STUDIO

THURSDAY, MARCH 10, 2016
9:00 A.M.

Commissioners Present: Roma Amundson, Chair
Todd Wiltgen, Vice Chair
Larry Hudkins
Deb Schorr
Bill Avery

Others Present: Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer
Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer
Dennis Meyer, Budget and Fiscal Officer
Dan Nolte, County Clerk
Cori Beattie, Deputy County Clerk
Ann Taylor, County Clerk’s Office

Advance public notice of the Board of Commissioners Staff Meeting was posted on the
County-City Building bulletin board and the Lancaster County, Nebraska, web site and
provided to the media on March 9, 2016.

The Chair noted the location of the Open Meetings Act and opened the meeting at 9:05
a.m.

AGENDA ITEM

 1 APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MARCH 3, 2016 STAFF MEETING 

MOTION: Schorr moved and Wiltgen seconded approval of the March 3, 2016 Staff
Meeting minutes.  Avery, Wiltgen, Schorr, Hudkins and Amundson voted
aye.  Motion carried 5-0. 

 2 ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

None were stated.
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 3 LEGISLATIVE UPDATE - Gordon Kissel and Joe Kohout, Kissel/E&S
Associates

Joe Kohout, Kissel/E&S Associates, presented a legislative update, legislative bills of
interest report and the 2016 legislative session calendar (Exhibits A-C), noting the
following:

• The lobbyists have met with members of the delegation to discuss
Legislative Bill (LB) 742 (Change county population thresholds) but no
significant issues were identified.  The bill is scheduled on today’s
agenda but it follows several bills that are anticipated to have lengthy
debate.

• LB 774 (Provide a sales and use tax exemption for purchases by
nonprofit substance abuse treatment centers) has become the
“vehicle” for sales tax issues this session and LB 542 (Provide a sales
tax exemption for purchases by county agricultural societies) has been
amended into the bill, via a Revenue Committee amendment (AM
2422).

It was noted the Board received an email from Amy Dickerson, Lancaster Event Center
Managing Director, asking Board members to reach out to senators and urge support of
the amendment.

MOTION: Schorr moved and Hudkins seconded to send a letter to the Lancaster
County delegation indicating Lancaster County’s support of Amendment
(AM) 2422 to Legislative Bill (LB) 774.  Wiltgen, Schorr, Hudkins, Avery
and Amundson voted aye.  Motion carried 5-0.

• Several juvenile justice bills were amended into in LB 894 (Change
provisions relating to juveniles), including LB 845 (Provide
requirements relating to confinement of juveniles and provide a duty
for the Inspector General of Nebraska Child Welfare).  An amendment
was adopted on Tuesday that stripped the LB 845 provisions from the
bill.

Copies of a Lincoln Journal Star Newspaper article on LB 894 were disseminated
(Exhibit D).  Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer, noted the article includes
comments from Senator Paul Schumacher about unfunded mandates. Kohout said
Senator Schumacher and Senator Dan Hughes are working with Senator Patty Pansing
Brooks, introducer of the bill, to try to figure out if there is a way to provide some level
of state funding.
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• LB 919 (Change provisions relating to problem solving courts) has
moved to Select File.

• The Revenue Committee internally adopted an amendment to LB 958
to adopt what is referred to as the “Groene Bill”, which would provide
for a five-year, rather than a three-year, period when calculating land
values for taxation purposes with the goal of “smoothing” the rise and
fall of valuations. In addition, some Revenue Committee members
have discussed trying to import LB 883 (Provide for foundation aid
pursuant to the Tax Equity and Educational Opportunities Support
Act), which is sitting in the Education Committee, into a Revenue
Committee amendment.

• LB 960 (Adopt the Transportation Innovation Act and provide transfers
from the Cash Reserve Fund) was advanced by the Appropriations
Committee.  There were significant adjustments to the bill, including
providing a $50,000,000 transfer from the State’s cash reserve instead
of the $150,000,000 in State gas tax funds originally called for in the
bill and extending the “sunset” from 2023 to 2033.  The “sunset” for 
the County Bridge Matching Program has also been extended from
2019 to 2023 and caps the amount going into that program at
$40,000,000 (see Committee amendment (AM 2418) in Exhibit E).

• The Nebraska Association of County Officials (NACO) and Nebraska
Cattlemen Association are working to draft an amendment to LB 977
(Change provisions relating to implements of husbandry on highways).

• LB 1055 (Open grand jury proceedings to the public as prescribed and
change procedures in cases of death during apprehension by law
enforcement officers or while in custody) was advanced by the
Judiciary Committee but does not have a priority designation.

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

A. Including Director Salaries in Budget Process

Eagan noted the Board has never included director salaries in the budget process
before.  Wiltgen felt it would be awkward to discuss a director’s salary when the Board
was discussing their budget with them and thought it would be more appropriate to
discuss directors’ salaries at the end of the year and make any adjustments the Board
feels are warranted at mid-year.  Dennis Meyer, Budget and Fiscal Officer, said he
believes the Board could address the issue of directors’ salaries at any point in time
unless there is a decision to change the entire structure of how salaries and cost-of-
living increases are handled.
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  4 SOUTH 98TH STREET UPDATE - Pam Dingman, County Engineer;
Roger Figard, City Engineer

Pam Dingman, County Engineer, discussed the South 98th Street corridor, from “A”
Street to “O” Street, noting the City and County entered into an interlocal agreement in
the early 2000's in which the City agreed to share in the cost of the right-of-way
acquisition.  She noted the County is required to grade the street to the full Rural to
Urban Transportation System (RUTS) Program section and construct all the storm
drainage to it, per the agreement.  In addition, the County promised Thomas and
Rhonda Peed, who own property at 9800 “A” Street, it would grade the road and pave
it the next year.  The County also adjusted the cross-section for the road at the Peed’s
request.  Dingman noted the County has the grading of South 98th Street scheduled in
Years Two through Five of the One and Six Year Road and Bridge Improvement
Program for a cost of $200,000.  She did not feel that would be sufficient, explaining 
the drainage structures alone will likely cost that much.  Dingman said plans are only at
30% and said just enough work has been done to determine the limits of construction
and right-of-way requirements.  No environmental permitting or hydraulics design has
been done and no decision has been made on where to haul the more than 100,000
cubic yards of surplus dirt.  Dingman added that when that section of South 98th Street
is paved, it will need to be connected, explaining the County already has three miles of
sections that have been graded to a RUTS section and the top is now a 40' wide gravel
road which the County has to maintain.  She projected costs at $2,500,000 for paving
and almost $1,000,000 for grading.  Dingman noted the County promised construction
would be completed by 2030 in the right-of-way acquisition agreements or the right-of-
way reverts back to the adjacent owners.  She projected it will take two years to get
the project through design and environmental permitting.  Another year will be needed
for grading with paving the year after.  Dingman said the work will all be at the
County’s expense, noting the County agreed to fund the RUTS Program when a
proposed wheel tax that was intended to fund RUTS did not pass.  She said that means
she will have to ask for additional funds sometime during the next two years to be able
to grade and pave the road.

Wiltgen said he and the Chair have had conversations with the Mayor and David Cary,
Planning Director, Lincoln/Lancaster County Planning Department, regarding this matter
and how to coordinate water and sewer utilities in the area of “A” to “O” Street, South
east of 84th Street.  Dingman asked Roger Figard, City Engineer, about the City’s plans
for that corridor.  Figard said it will depend on the planning process and stressed the
need for coordination between the City and County so any work either does is not
wasted.  Cary appeared and said that is one of the main areas for future growth.  

Schorr asked whether the project would fit with the economic development component
in Legislative Bill (LB) 960.  Dingman said she would need to review the language in the
bill.  She added she will continue to look at all revenue sources.
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Avery and Schorr exited the meeting at 9:50 a.m.

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

B. Reference Schematic for County Commissioners

Amundson gave an overview of the document (see agenda packet).

Schorr returned to the meeting at 9:53 a.m.

In terms of the Strategic Plan, Eagan said Robert Blair, Associate Professor, School of
Public Administration, University of Nebraska at Omaha (UNO), has indicated he has a
rough draft of the action plan.  NOTE: Dr. Blair and Jerry Deichert, Director for the
Center for Public Affairs Research, UNO, have been assisting the Board with strategic
planning efforts.

Avery returned to the meeting at 9:57 a.m.

Eagan indicated he has been working on the handbook for elected officials and
appointed directors but felt working on an annual report would be of higher priority. 
Amundson said she would like the annual report in draft form by the time the budget is
released.  Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer, noted the Board will need
to determine how it would like to distribute the report, i.e., paper or electronic form.

 5 VALUE OF VACATED ROAD (PORTION OF OLD SOUTH 54TH

STREET BETWEEN HICKMAN ROAD AND RELOCATED SOUTH 54TH

STREET) - Pam Dingman, County Engineer; Ken Schroeder, County
Surveyor

Pam Dingman, County Engineer, presented the appraisal done by James Shotkoski,
Right-of-Way Manager, for the vacated 66' strip of County-owned right-of-way on (old)
South 54th Street, generally located between Martell Road and Hickman Road (see
Exhibit F).  The appraised value of $116,000 is based on the highest and best use of
the property, which is light industrial.  Ken Schroeder, County Surveyor, explained the
property northeast of the road, which is zoned Agricultural (AG), was appraised at
$20,000 an acre in 2010 when the County purchased a portion for right-of-way.  The
County also purchased a portion of the property southwest of the road that was
appraised at $7,000 an acre.  He said the property owners, Dennis L. and Malinda J.
Buel Revocable Trust, have since submitted an application to the City of Hickman to re-
zone the property as light industrial and have expressed interest in purchasing the
vacated right-of-way.  Hickman has indicated it is in favor of the change of zone, with
certain conditions, one of which is that it be replatted into one lot.  Dingman noted that
the County had offered to trade the meander of South 54th Street to the owners during
the right-of-way negotiations but the offer was rejected.  

Page 5 BOC/STAFF/03/10/2016



NOTE: The County Board will hold a public hearing at the March 15, 2016 County
Board of Commissioners Meeting to set the fair market value.  A date will then be set
for a Sheriff’s sale.  The bids will be brought back to the Board for a determination of
whether to accept them or not.

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

C. Update on General Assistance (GA) Move to Health Department

Item was held for more information.

 D. Prudential GuideSpark Pilot Program

There was consensus to ask Crystal Vacura, Security Education Counselor, Prudential
Retirement, to provide more information.

E. City Fire Chief Interviews (Commissioners Schorr and Wiltgen, April 15,
2016)

Schorr and Wiltgen indicated they have been asked by the Mayor and Public Safety
Director to participate in the interview process for selecting a new Lincoln Fire Chief.

F. Active Shooter Training

There was consensus to schedule training for the Commissioners and staff when all can
be present.

G. Management Team Meeting Agenda Items (March 17, 2016)

The following items were suggested: 1) Overview of the Human Resources
Department; 2) Documenting accidents on county property; and 3) Roundtable
discussion.

The Chair exited the meeting at 10:20 a.m. and the Vice Chair assumed direction of the
meeting.

 6 2015 BLUE CROSS BLUE SHIELD CONTRACT - Bill Kostner, City Risk
Manager

Bill Kostner, City Risk Manager, said AON Risk Solutions (Benefits Consultant) reviewed
the 2015 Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Nebraska (BCBSNE) Administrative Services
Agreement (ASA) and had concerns regarding the South East Rural Physician Alliance
accountable care organization (SERPA ACO) provision (Exhibit G).  He explained that 79
employees are impacted by the provision.  
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The Chair returned to the meeting at 10:23 a.m. and resumed direction of the meeting.

Kostner said the negotiations with BCBSNE to remove that provision caused delays in
bringing the contract forward. 

 7 ACTION ITEMS

There were no action items.

 8 CONSENT ITEMS

There were no consent items.

 9 ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

A. Including Director Salaries in Budget Process
B. Reference Schematic for County Commissioners
C. Update on General Assistance (GA) Move to Health Department

 D. Prudential GuideSpark Pilot Program
E. City Fire Chief Interviews (Commissioners Schorr and Wiltgen, April 15,

2016)
F. Active Shooter Training
G. Management Team Meeting Agenda Items (March 17, 2016)

Items A-G were moved forward on the agenda.

H. Cornhusker Girls State (June 9, 2016, 3:00 p.m.)

Schorr and Wiltgen agreed to speak with participants.

I. Abbott Motocross Annual Report

Eagan noted daily ridership at the motocross track has increased from 2,608 riders in
2014 to 4,400 in 2015.  NOTE: The County and Lower Platte South Natural Resources
District (NRD) were co-applicants for the Recreational Trails Program Grant that funded
construction of the track.  He noted the facility has had difficulty securing a building
permit for a portable because it will be located in the floodplain.  The Chair indicated
she and the Vice Chair will discuss the matter with the Mayor at their next meeting.

J. Hewlett Packard Enterprise (HPE) Records Manager Administrator

Allison Lotto, Records Administrator, discussed her background, education, certifications
and work experience (see Exhibit H for Lotto’s resume).  She also discussed her
experience working with sensitive materials.
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Lotto also gave an update on the HP Records Manager (HP RM) (an enterprise
document and records management system) upgrade that recently took place.  NOTE:
HP RM was formerly known as TRIM.  She also reported on the training sessions that
are taking place as part of the transition and the development of an administrator
handbook.  

Lotto said video and audio storage space issues have been identified, particularly for
the Sheriff’s Office and Corrections Department, and said the HP RM server does not
have  space to store all of the video the Sheriff’s Office is currently storing on the F
Drive.  She said she can assist departments with reducing their file sizes to get them in
a better position in terms of storage.  Another solution may be external hard drives. 
Wiltgen added the law enforcement video storage issue is one of the biggest barriers to
use of body cameras.  

Lotto said some departments have great systems to store documents but don’t
necessarily have a system to store the documents that are created in the process of
work, such as correspondence, minutes, etc., which they are statutorily required to
maintain.  She said those types of documents are perfectly stored in HP RM.  Lotto
noted, because of the current information technology (IT) model, the County is paying
the City for storage.

Schorr said when working through drafting the job description and the hiring process
for Lotto’s position, it was intended that it would be the electronic records manager. 
She noted Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer, held that role as the
County’s TRIM Administrator for many years but the Board determined there was a
need to have a full-time records administrator.  She asked at what point will Lotto be
made the official administrator and be given administrative rights.

Thorpe said some departments, such as the County Attorney and Youth Services Center
(YSC), have expressed concern about allowing access to their records and said she is
not comfortable giving Lotto administrative rights at this time.  She said there is the
ability, with the HP RM software, to have up to 17 separate databases and that could
be a solution.  If departments decide they don’t want their records in HP RM, they need
to be given time to remove any records that have been entered into the system.

Lotto said she has concerns about doing a siloed system.  She said she is not sure there
is someone in each of those departments that could serve in an administrative role or
that the departments would be willing to outlay the funds for a separate database.

Schorr said one of the reasons for having a consistent electronic records management
system is to make sure everyone is operating according to rules, regulations and state
statutes.  She said she has discussed the issue at great length with Joe Kelly, County
Attorney, and said he does have concerns but is open to finding a solution.  

Page 8 BOC/STAFF/03/10/2016



Amundson said Lotto has a great deal of expertise, has worked with confidential
materials and signed confidentiality agreements and is willing to submit to a Federal
Bureau of Investigation (FBI) background check.  Eagan said the County cannot
request a FBI background check but should certainly require a confidentiality
agreement.

Lotto said an important principal of records management is that, fundamentally,
electronic and physical records are the same and believes an “attitude adjustment”
towards the fact that she and Brian Pillard, Records & Information Manager, are
essentially the same may be what is needed.  She said neither she or Pillard will be
opening boxes or electronic folders to view the contents, adding their interest lies with
structure and organization and making sure departments are getting what they need
out of the system.  Amundson said she believes there would be an audit trail if
documents were opened.  Wiltgen stressed the need for safeguards and penalties if
confidential records are accessed.  

Schorr said it should be the Board’s call who has administrative rights.  Eagan
concurred but said elected officials cannot be forced to use the system.  He suggested
Lotto work with those officials to develop a level of trust.

Cori Beattie, Deputy County Clerk, questioned whether the same concerns would have
been brought up if Lotto’s position had been under Information Services (IS) or under
Administrative Services.  Lotto noted that Jim Anderson, Systems Coordinator, IS, has
access to everything on the network and is a City employee.  She also pointed out that
she was told when she was hired that she would be fully in charge of the County’s
electronic records within 60 to 90 days and has been in her job for six weeks.

There was consensus to have Amundson, Eagan and Lotto meet with Joe Kelly, County
Attorney, and Sheli Schindler, Youth Services Center (YSC) Director, before the next
Staff Meeting to discuss their specific concerns.

NOTE: Brian Pillard, Records & Information Manager, was also present for the
discussion.

K. Zoning for County Property at 2201 South 17th Street (Community
Mental Health Center (CMHC) Building)

Eagan explained the Community Mental Health Center (CMHC) property is zoned R-4
(single family residential/duplexes), with a special permit and said that zoning
designation could affect the appraisal when the County sells the property.  He
recommended the County seek a change of zone to B-3 (Commercial).
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MOTION: Hudkins moved and Schorr seconded to direct Kerry Eagan, Chief
Administrative Officer, and Don Killeen, County Property Manager, to
secure B-3 (Commercial) zoning for the Community Mental Health Center
(CMHC) property.  Schorr, Hudkins, Avery, Wiltgen and Amundson voted
aye.  Motion carried 5-0.

L. Lancaster County Mental Health Crisis Center Open House (April 8,
2016)

Informational only.

10 PENDING

There were no pending items.

11 DISCUSSION OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS

A. Human Services Joint Budget Committee (JBC) - Amundson, Schorr

Schorr said the Human Services Activity Report and JBC Semi-Annual Reports were
presented.  Information was also presented regarding United Way’s impact areas.

B. Public Building Commission (PBC) Vice Chair Meeting with Mayor -
Amundson

Amundson said they discussed several topics including the City bond issue, Severe
Weather Awareness Day, security concerns, and the potential difficulty in selling
Trabert Hall (2202 South 11th Street) because of the historic ramifications.

C. County Board Chair/Vice Chair Meeting with Mayor - Amundson,
Wiltgen

Wiltgen said they discussed having Sara Hoyle, Human Services Director, attend the
City’s Directors Meetings, the South 98th Street project, and possible consolidation of
the City Attorney’s and County Attorney’s Juvenile Divisions.

D. Lincoln-Lancaster County Board of Health - Avery

Avery said they discussed a proposed food code that relates to preventing
contamination from hands, a proposed policy for after action review for hazardous
materials (hazmat) incidents, legislation, and received an update on the Community
Health Improvement Plan.
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E. Mental Health Crisis Center Advisory Board - Avery

Avery said they discussed involuntary forced medication protocols. 

12 EMERGENCY ITEMS AND OTHER BUSINESS

There were no emergency items or other business.

13 ADJOURNMENT

MOTION: Wiltgen moved and Hudkins seconded to adjourn the meeting at 11:39
a.m.  Hudkins, Avery, Wiltgen and Amundson voted aye.  Schorr was
absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

_________________
Dan Nolte
Lancaster County Clerk
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